DOCUMENT RESUME

BD 090 490 CS 001 034

AUTHOR Sakamoto, Takahiko

TITLE Reading of Preschool Children in Japan.

PUB DATE May 74

NOTE 9p.; Paper presented at the Annual Meeting of the International Reading Association (19th, New Orleans,

May 1-4, 1974)

EDRS PRICE MF-\$0.75 HC-\$1.50 PLUS POSTAGE

DESCRIPTORS Beginning Reading; *Early Reading; *Preschool

Learning; Reading; Reading Achievement; Reading Development; *Reading Programs; *Reading Skills

IDENTIFIERS *Japan

ABSTRACT

Japanese preschool children begin to read at home at age four without any formal instruction or reading readiness programs, and the development of their reading abilities in the preschool stage is mainly up to the parents. A new reading program will be needed for the sake of children with parents who are not sufficiently concerned about reading. Although the reading ability of preschool children today has become higher than ever before, we should not overlook the fact that there are still some children who do not read any letters upon entering elementary school. Since ability grouping or the double-promotion system is not accepted in Japanese education, an elementary school teacher necessarily encounters larger individual differences than ever before in his classroom, which in Japan usually contains an extraordinarily large number of pupils. Coping with the big differences is the main problem in Japanese reading instruction on which further and urgent strategies are essential. (Author)

US. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH,
EDUCATION & WELFARE
NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
EDUCATION
THIS DOCUMENT HAS BEEN REPRO
DUCED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED FROM
THE PERSON OR ORGANIZATION ORIGIN
ATING IT POINTS OF VIEW OR OPINIONS
STATED OO NOT NECESSARILY REPRE
SENT OFFICIAL NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
EDUCATION POSITION OR POLICY

Takahiko Sakamoto

Noma Institute of Educational Research Kodansha, Otowa 2-12-21. Bunkyo-ku, Tokyo, JAPAN

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE THIS COPY-RIGHTED MATERIAL HAS BEEN GRANTED BY

Takahiko Sakamoto

TO ERIC AND ORGANIZATIONS OPERATING UNDER AGREEMENTS WITH THE NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF EDUCATION. FURTHER REPRODUCTION OUTSIDE THE ERIC SYSTEM REQUIRES PERMISSION OF THE COPYRIGHT OWNER.

READING OF PRESCHOOL CHILDREN IN JAPAN

Session, May 3, "Coping with differences in early childhood"

The Publication Yearbook which was published in Tokyo in 1973 reported that publications for preschool children have recently increased in number and in quality. According to the yearbook, about 400 new titles of books and 40 different magazines for preschool children were published in Japan in the year 1972. It is surprising that this many books and magazines were bought by parents and read by preschool children. These books are usually called picture books because they have mainly pictures with only a small amount of letters. Recently, however, picture books which emphasize letters or stories have been published and have sold well. The majority of picture books published now in Japan are what we call "story picture books" with rather long stories, some of which are original Japanese works and others are Japanese versions of foreign classics. Many of the foreign classics are not only translated into Japanese but also re-written for preschool children. It would be better to call them Japanese preschool versions of foreign classics. There are quite a few of them; "Heidi," "Little Princess," "Little Lord Fauntleroy," "Gulliver's Travels," and so forth. Although some people are against this kind of preschool version because it spoils the beauty of the original work, these versions are widely accepted by parents because of the importance of letting young children experience joy through books. Besides story picture books, there are what we call in Japanese "animal picture books," "wehicle picture books," "daily life picture books," "knowledge picture books," "monster picture books," and "TV picture books." Statistics tell us that parents of preschool children buy 2 or 3 of these picture books a month. Magazines are also liked by preschool

children and the most popular title sells more than one million copies a year.

All these books and magazines are printed in Hiragana only, which many preschool children can read.

Reading of Hiragana

Hiragana, which is one of the writing systems used in Japan, is a set of phonetic symbols. Each symbol in Hiragana system is monosyllabic without meaning by itself. With few exceptions, each symbol has only one phonetic pronunciation. Since the relationship between written symbols and spoken syllables is so very regular, learning of Hiragana is not difficult. The number of basic symbols in Hiragana is 46. With the 46 symbols, plus other marks that give additional phonetic values. we can make up all the 71 letters of Hiragana and can write any word or any sentence in the language.

Japanese children enter elementary school at six years of age at which time the Ministry of Education requires that they start to learn Hiragana letters. But in fact, many children begin to learn Hiragana before school age without receiving any formal instructions, probably in their daily life through books, magazines, toys, TV programs and other means with the help of their family,

The National Language Research Institute of Japan published a big report in 1972 entitled Reading and Writing Ability in Preschool Children. This is the final report of their nation-wide survey conducted in 1967, which consisted of three major parts:

- (1) A survey of reading and writing abilities of preschool children in Japan,
- (2) Follow up studies of some preschool children with high abilities, and

- (3) A survey of reading and writing instructions at Japanese kindergartens.
 - Concerning the reading of Hiragana letters, the report concluded;
- (1) Many preschool children in Japan begin to learn Hiragana at the age of four.
- (2) When the test was given to four-year-old children who were 17 months away from entering elementary school, those who could not read Hiragana at all were only 9% of all the surveyed children, while 53% of them read more than 21 and 34% read more than 60 Hiragana letters out of 71.
- (3) When the test was given to five-year-old children who were to enter elementary school in five months, only 1% of all the investigated children could not read any of the Hiragana letters, while 82% of them could read more than 21 and 64% of them read more than 60 Hiragana letters out of 71.
- (4) In the city area, 88% of preschool children read more than 60 Hiragana letters out of 71, one month before entering elementary schools.
- (5) Girls read better than boys.
- (6) In the case of a child with exceptionally high reading ability, the child could read not only all the Hiragana letters but also 563 Kanji characters before school age.

From these findings, we might say that Japanese children start learning Hiragana at four years of age, and that their reading abilities get considerably high before entering elementary schools.

Another interesting fact that the report pointed out was that the level of children's reading abilities in 1967 was higher than that of 1953. In 1953, when the children were tested in the first month of their elementary school life; they read 26.2 basic Riragana

symbols on average out of 46. In 1967, however, five-year-old children, who were tested five months before entering school, read 36.8, and even the four-year-old children who were tested 17 months before entering school read 24.4 basic Hiragana symbols on average out of 46. That is, the four-year-olds in 1967 could read approximately as many Hiragana as the first graders in 1953 could.

It is believed that parents' concern for the reading of their children is one of the most important factors in preschool children's reading. Recently, mothers' concern has increased greatly due to the facts that (1) the proliferation of appliances in the home has given them the leisure to pay more attention to their children, and (2) the importance of mental development in the preschool age has come to be more widely recognized.

According to a report by Sugiyama and others, 36% of the surveyed preschool children's parents, usually mothers, began to read books to their children at one year of age, 31% of them began when the children were two years old, and 23% of them at the age of three. Those who had not read to their children until four years of age were only 7% of all the parents. This report also concluded that the earlier the parents began to read, the more fluently the children could read by themselves when they were five years of age. In case the mother's concern for the reading of her child is insufficient, the child's reading development is alow.

Parents, however, do not actually teach children to read letters.
To the question "How did your child learn to read," those who reported that they positively taught them were less than 20% of all the surveyed parents, 2094 in number, according to the report of the National Language Research Institute previously mentioned above. What the

majority of the parents usually do is, to give the children picture books, give them Hiragana blocks (which are bought by about 70% of the parents), read books to them, and answer their children's questions about letters, all of which are more important than teaching them letters in a lesson-like situation.

Although letters or characters are formally taught in less than 20% of all the Japanese kindergartens, a great amount of written Hiragana can be seen in most kindergartens, and children's questions about letters are answered by almost all teachers. We might say that the usual steps in teaching preschool children to read Hiragana at home and at kindergartens are to give children numerous chances to see Hiragana at an early stage and arouse their interest in letters, and to answer the children's questions about letters.

Reading of Kanji

Kanji characters are ideographs that originally came from China. They are, therefore, often celled Chinese characters from literal translation of the term into English. Kanji, however, are not completely Chinese but today are very typically Japanese. They are read differently and the significance of some characters in Japan is entirely different from that of the Chinese. Because they are ideographs, each Kanji has its own meaning, and they are therefore quite numerous. Presently, however, they are officially limited to 1850 characters for daily use. The learning of Kanji is more difficult than the learning of Hiragana not only because Kanji are more numerous but also because, unlike Hiragana, each Kanji usually has several alternative readings that range from monosyllabic to quadrisyllabic sounds.

The Ministry of Education presently requires 996 Kanji characters

to be learned during the six years of elementary school curriculum and 854 during the three years of junior high school, so that children complete the learning of all the 1850 Kanji for daily use in the nine years of their compulsory education. Thus, children come to be able to read standard Japanese sentences in which there is a combination of Kanji and Hiragana, where 25 to 35% of the total number of characters are written in Kanji and the rest in Hiragana.

It has long been believed that children do not begin to learn Kanji unless they completed the learning of Hiragana and that Kanji is, therefore, difficult for preschool children. There is some evidence recently published, however, which contradicts this belief. The results of a survey conducted by myself in 1972, for instance, shows that, of the 317 5-year old kindergarten pupils surveyed, only 14% could not read any of the tested 32 Kanji characters five months before entering elementary school. The rest of the children could read at least one Kanji. An average child could read six Kanji and 17% of all the children could read no less than one half of the tested 32 Kanji. It is certain that these children learned this amount of Kanji without any formal instructions, since Kanji had never been taught at the kindergarten where the survey was conducted.

Mr. I. Ishii, an experienced teacher of Kanji in elementary school, began his activities of teaching Kanji at kindergartens in 1968. According to his experiment, the most suitable age for children to start learning Kanji is three years old. He says an average child can learn more than 500 Kanji and a brighter one can learn about 1000 Kanji before school age, if the child is taught properly at age three. One of the main principles of his program, the so called Ishii program, is to arouse children's curiosity or interest in Kanji. He suggests



that kindergarten teachers not hesitate to present Kanji to children even when they can not read at all. Another principle of the Ishii program is repetition. Children must study a certain Kanji over and over again. Although the Ishii program is rather intensive and hard to follow perfectly, it has been accepted by more than 200 kindergartens since 1968.

The results of experimental studies have never failed to agree with Mr. Ishii, at least in that the children who were taught at kindergartens could read much more Kanji than those who were not taught at all. In my experiment, for instance, the experimental group of five-year-old children, who were taught about 150 Kanji for one year, could read an average of 50 Kanji characters ten months before entering elementary school, while the control group children of the same age, who were not taught any Kanji at all, could read an average of only 5 characters.

Although they approve the efficacy of teaching Kanji at this stage, many of the researchers as well as the educators who are interested in early reading, are not necessarily positive in their assessment of the Ishii program. They worry whether or not too much emphasis on this sort of intellectual activity at the preschool stage distorts the sound development of the child as a whole. Further investigation and consideration is needed on the problem of teaching Kanji to preschool children.

Summary

Japanese preschool children begin to read at home at age four without any formal instruction or reading readiness programs, and the development of their reading abilities in the preschool stage is RIC mainly up to the parents. A new reading program will be needed for

the sake of children with parents who are not sufficiently concerned about beginning reading.

Although the reading ability of preschool children today has become higher than ever before, we should not overlook the fact that there are still some children who do not read any letters upon entering elementary school. Since ability grouping or the double-promotion system is not accepted in Japanese education, an elementary school teacher necessarily encounters larger individual differences than ever before in her classroom, which in Japan usually contains an extraordinarily large number of pupils. Coping with the big differences is the main problem in Japanese reading instruction on which further and urgent strategies are essential.

